DRAFT

Subject to Review, Correction and Approval

CONSERVATION COMMISSION MEETING
DATE: April 10, 2024
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Brett St. Clair, Chair; Drew Groves, Vice Chair; Darlene Jarvis, George Holt, Ron Jarvis, Margaret Watkins 
MEMBERS ABSENT: Keith Bennett
Also Present: Kellie Wardman
MINUTES: The Conservation Commission minutes from March were accepted

PUBLIC HEARING:

ROAD IMPROVEMENTS TO GUINEA ROAD (a designated scenic road)
Members of the Public Present: Frederick and Lisa Cross, Justin and Cindy Pinard, Judy Stone, Charles Frost, Jacques Belanger
Brett St. Clair referenced the RSA (231:157) which requires that a public hearing be held prior to work done on a scenic road if that work damages or requires the removal of any tree 5 inches or more in diameter (at 4’ above the ground) or the removal of stone walls.
 The Planning Board is reviewing an application submitted by the Cross family for a 3 Lot subdivision on Guinea Road.  The lot (Lot F4-01-06) has frontage along Class V and Class VI sections of Guinea Road.  If the subdivision is approved the applicants will be required to upgrade an approximate 600’ section of the Class VI road to Class V standards.  On April 9th members of the Conservation Commission walked the site with abutter Charles Frost and two members of the Board of Selectmen, Dave Nault and Justin Nault.    
Surveyor Jacques Belanger, who is working with the Cross family, described the road improvements he expects will be needed. He stated that the current travel way is not centered in the right of way so the upgrades will not affect the Stone farm property to any great extent.  However, three trees with issues will need to be removed from the farm’s side of the Class VI section.  An old culvert will need to be replaced in the same area and a new turnaround will need to be constructed.  Jacques explained that the turnaround will be “pushed” towards the Cross driveway keeping it a distance from the Frost property and further from the wettest area.       
Brett commented that the width of the pavement on Guinea Road is 21 feet not including the shoulders. 
 Attendees were asked for their comments and Jacques fielded a number of questions.  Both Cindy Pinard and Judy Stone expressed their preferences, explaining that they do not want the road widened or the gravel section paved.  Cindy pointed out that Gile Hill Road, also a scenic road, remains a narrow gravel road even though a number of new homes have been built on it.  She questioned why Guinea Road should have to be widened.  Fred Cross added that he was not opposed to keeping the improvements to a minimum as it would be cheaper for him.    

George Holt made a motion that the Commission recommend the roadway be no more than 18 feet wide with 2 feet of shoulder on each side for an effective total width of 22 feet, with impervious surfaces kept to a minimum in order to minimize runoff, and wetland impacts minimized.  Drew Groves seconded the motion.  The motion passed (6-0).     
Brett will provide the Planning Board with the Commission’s written recommendation.  (Attached.)
OLD BUSINESS:

Five Rivers Conservation Trust (5RCT)/Conservation easement  

Brett St. Clair contacted Rob Knight from 5RCT to ask whether the necessary survey had been done.  Rob informed him that it had not been completed yet.  
Trail development/Dunbarton Elementary School (DES) to Guinea Road

Drew Groves has been in contact with Liz Short from 5RCT.  Five Rivers is interested in holding their annual fall event in Dunbarton.  Members briefly discussed the two possible venues, the Community Center and the Town Hall, with the understanding that the Commission would need to sponsor the event.  Members were in favor of doing so.  
The kiosk’s design has yet to be determined.  Drew said he favors a simple design in keeping with the existing signboards the school has installed in the outside classroom area.  Margaret Watkins said she believes 5RCT has funding allocated for this project that would help cover the cost of materials for the kiosk.    

At 6:58 PM Vice-Chair Drew Groves took over the meeting and Brett exited the building.  The Commission entered into nonpublic session at 7:00 PM.  At 7:17 PM members exited nonpublic session and the meeting was adjourned.               

NEXT MEETING: May 8, 2024, 6:00 PM 
RESPECTFULLY SUBMITTED:  Darlene M. Jarvis
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Dunbarton Conservation Commission

Town of Dunbarton

1011 School Street

Dunbarton, NH 03046
To:
Dunbarton Planning Board, Board of Selectmen, Town Road Agent

From: Dunbarton Conservation Commission

Date: 
April 11, 2024

Re: 
Proposed improvements to Scenic Guinea Road

Dunbarton’s Conservation Commission has oversight of the Town’s designated scenic roads as outlined in NH RSA 231:57 and under authority given to it by the Town at its 1975 and 1976 Town Meeting.

As is required by State of NH RSA 231:158, before repair, maintenance, reconstruction or paving is done to a town-designated scenic road which might involve destruction of stone walls or cutting of trees 15 inches or more in circumference, a public hearing must be held and written consent to perform the proposed work issued by the Conservation Commission.  
The Commission held the required public hearing on April 10. Comment was taken from members of the public and the Commission discussed and voted on the proposed upgrade to the road. 

Prior to the public hearing, a site walk was held which was attended by Commission members, the chair and vice chair of the Planning Board and two members of the Board of Selectmen. 

Consent
This memo serves as consent for the Town to make upgrades to the Class VI section of Guinea Road under discussion consistent with our Scenic Road Design Standard. Copy attached. 

In brief the Conservation Commission approves: 

1. A roadway width of 18 feet, with 2 feet on each shoulder (for an effective total width of 22 feet).
2. Tree cutting is to be limited to the extent possible and/or reasonable to accommodate the widening of the road. Trees to be removed/cut on the Stone’s side of the road have apparently been flagged. 
3. The section of road remains unpaved.


4. Impacts to wetlands be minimized to the extent possible.

5. Impervious surfaces be minimized.
While it is not in the Commission’s purview, the Commission also recommends that the Board of Selectmen stipulate: 

1. That the road improvement be constructed to Town standards, including construction of a minimum 12-inch base course layer of NH DOT 304.5 coarse crushed stone and a minimum 6-inch wear course layer of NH DOT 304.4 fine crushed stone.  
In addition, while action on these are not within the purview of the Conservation Commission’s oversight of Scenic Roads we pass along these resident comments on road improvements made at the public hearing. These are provided as point of information for the Planning Board, Board of Selectmen and Town Road Agent.

· The comments received from the 5 members of the public who attended the public hearing and who own property on Guinea Road were all consistent with the Commission’s Scenic Road Design standard – keeping the improved section of road unpaved and the width outlined above.

· Judy Stone expressed concern about the potential for increased water runoff onto her property from the cut into the steep bank on the other side of the road to accommodate the widening, the new turnaround, and the new culvert that will be required at the wetland (fire pond??) area.
